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Full Governing Body Meeting

7th February 2022
Draft - Minutes

	Present 

	Trudi Sammons (TS)
	Headteacher

	Toni Barton (TB)
	Co-Chair of Governors

	Cheryl Bentley (CB)
	Co-Opted Governor – Safeguarding Governor

	Tony Whiddett (TW)
	Co-opted Governor

	Cheryl Delilkhan (CD)
	Parent Governor 

	Chloe Holloway (CH)
	Staff Governor

	

	In attendance 

	Cath Wadsworth (CW)
	Business Manager

	Karen Cane (KC)
	Clerk

	
	

	Apologies 
	

	Rita Carvasso (RC)
	Co-Chair of Governors

	Jennie Hulse
	Parent Governor

	Angela Harris (AH)
	Co-opted Governor – SEN Governor


	Minute No.
	Details
	Action by

	1.0
	Apologies: 

Apologies received from RC and JH.  

TW and CH to join the meeting slightly late
AH on training session and to join asap

	

	2.0


	Minutes of Previous Meeting:

All approved as true record – spelling of RC surname to be corrected and removal of JP from governors list.

	

	3.0
	Declaration of Pecuniary Interests and Business Interests: 

Still require form from JH – clerk to send again and chase up

	       KC

	4.0
	Headteachers Report:

Due to poor attendance at the recent curriculum meeting, the reports that were available for the meeting and were discussed were uploaded again for all governors to review as a matter of urgency – these are key to the questions that would be asked by an OFSTED inspector about what the school does.

Attendance

Attendance is 95.24% which is generally good – target is usually 96%.  The figure including C19 is 93.88%.  Should be noted that both pupils are staff are coming out of a period of being at home so are susceptible to exposure to germs they haven’t experienced for quite some time.

Exclusion

There have been no exclusions.

Safeguarding
Currently have 2 pupils in reception on CIN or CP plans, 1 pupil in year 1 and 1 pupil in year 3.  Have a section 47 going through for two children but the outcome is not yet known.  These have been discussed between Mrs Mitchell and CB who have met since the curriculum meeting and have also reviewed the new CPOMS
There has been a Strap meeting (this has to take place within 24 hours of a significant concern being raised by a child) which was attended by head TS and HC. 
All review meetings are attended by a minimum of 2 staff which will include either TS or HC and FM. 
COVID update

Prior to the Christmas break school had started to see the impact of the new Omicron variant with both pupil and staff absence increasing in the final two weeks of the autumn term. 

There has been around 38% staff absence since returning in January which has resulted in the school having to implement the management outbreak plan within days of returning.  
Nursery & Reception have seen virtually every member of staff away due to Covid within a three week period and therefore this has had an enormous impact both on EYFS and Key stage 1 (KS1). Support staff from KS1 classes have had to be redeployed to keep our EYFS classes open and this has seen teachers left without support. 

Much of the absence has been COVID related, however there have been other incidents of normal sickness including a member of staff who has now gone on longterm sickness due to emergency back surgery.

Reception Early number allocation

Recently received initial early allocation which is around 15 pupils lower than last year. Of course these are early days, but it does indicate that the decrease in pupil numbers looks likely to have some impact this year.

The allocation does suggest numbers which are still likely to take us above sixty which will require three teachers regardless, due to class size rule for EYFS & KS1. With this in mind, the small classes in place this year in response to C19 and to support catch up will need to be re-evaluated against the budgetary constraints moving forward. 

SEND Provision

In December the school received a pupil from Brunei who had severe and complex learning needs. The child had only ever accessed up to two hours education a week and the army had fully funded support for the child. In Brunei the child had had assessments, and these were received in a timely manner and shared with the school by the father at an initial meeting. 

It was immediately evident that their needs were at a level which were probably beyond staff’s expertise, but considerable adjustments were made in preparation for their arrival. 

In anticipation the educational Psychologist had already been contacted to visit and assess and advise on how best to support the pupil. 

It was apparent after the first few days on a significantly reduced timetable of 2 hours that the child was unable to cope. The school immediately met with the parent and further support from BFC was sought. 

TS visited an alternative provision in Maidenhead called The Link which is where the pupil concerned will now be attending to undertake the necessary assessments to provide the evidence for the EHCP. When this has been completed the pupil will, it is hoped, be placed at a specialist school.  School must carry out quality assurance checks on the provision.  As the pupil will be dual registered, they will remain the responsibility of CTP as their named school.  There will be regular meetings and all half termly reports which will be kept on the pupil’s file.
There is another pupil who is not currently accessing education or educational therapeutic care but are in partnership with BFC and Harmony Therapeutic Care.  They could also be attending alternative provision.

Discussion of how this information is shared with governors took place – the onus is on the governors to ask how any pupils in alternative provision are progressing.  Governors should be monitoring how the school is monitoring the pupils.
Resetting Expectations

Has been quite a lot of change for teachers and has been quite difficult for them to get back into the swing of things.  Some have never been in the true swing of things as they were NQT’s during COVID.

A lot of time has been spent on training teachers on how to plan. Every teacher will know how to effectively plan for writing and therefore individual training and practise is required in order for them to develop this crucial skill. Where necessary teachers will be supported over the next ½ term and summer term in developing their own lesson plans as opposed to sharing a group plan which may not be of the bet quality. This work is proposed to commence in February and has been given the highest priority.

Presentation has been noted as requiring improvement, book covers had been drawn on, lines not constructed with a ruler, handwriting generally poor and some adult writing did not model writing which was legible to pupils. This position was discussed within SLT and as a consequence, a presentation guidance document has now been implemented. Further monitoring of books will of continue and this would be a good monitoring vehicle for the GB to undertake. The presentation guidance has been uploaded to the governor zone for reference.

Within the new guidelines for phonics, it has been suggested that Reception children should learn to form simple individual letters prior to including lead-in and exit strokes. 
Following on from this and the recent decline in pupil presentation, a whole school writing scheme has been purchased to support both. The scheme will be rolled out after half term with weekly training for all phases. This again gives absolute clarity on expectations for both pupils and staff which is needed to ensure consistency within classes and year groups. 
CH confirmed it has been noticeable within her class that it is improving.
DATA

Two reports one for attainment looking at Age Related Expectations and one for individual pupil progress.  

Due to C19 and illness there are two classes where data has not been submitted. These are Owls in Y2 and Fox class in Y3. However, there is no reason to consider that the data within these two classes would significantly change the overall profile.
Rates of progress within Target tracker are expected to be 1 point per pupil per half term and this is how the profiles are produced. Therefore, if a child only makes 0.9 or below they will fall outside of sufficient progress placing them below expected progress.
Missing data refers to new pupils who have not been at the school long enough to have half-termly data to track yet.

The at-risk group pupil names are visible when the staff click on the screen though not on the report.  These are the pupils focused on most in lessons and may also be provided extra provision as these pupils are often the ones with special educational needs that would have different and additional provision as part of their curriculum.
Each year group then reviewed, and the following were discussed:
Are Children below still making good progress? –  yes, they are, individual progress is good they are just not at age related.

Outcomes are from set papers or teacher assessment?  They are teacher assessment but there are end of unit tests which pupils complete to assess their understanding of the units they have been covering.  More of a checking point rather than a test.  They are taken home to parents in order to assist in engaging them with what their children have been doing and review areas they are doing well in as well as not so good.
50% of reception FSM pupils in the at risk section does this mean they are on the cusp of ARE?  Their starting point was below than their peers, but they have made good progress and are closing the gap between themselves and the other pupils.
What is being done for pupils who are below in reading? In year 1 they are heard to read more as practice is key to making a difference.  In Upper key stage 2 they are doing more comprehension exercises.  Year 6 are having a half term club run to assist them.
With pupils coming and going the whole time the pupils may be different for the data.  Is it possible to review the data annually just based on the consistent pupils on role to see if pupils moving in and out skew the information? It is reviewed at the end of key stage 1 and key stage 2 and each pupil is tracked individually
Year 5 at risk is slightly higher than other years – what is in place for them?

After school clubs are being run for these pupils – 3 hours a week with a qualified teacher for 15 weeks.  Any pupils unable to attend are picked up during the day by a TA.  Take up of the sessions has been very good.
These sessions are also available for Years 3,4 and 6.


	

	5.0
	Co-Chairs Briefing:

RC and TS are meeting regularly with TS.  Both booked on to attend the Chairs briefing later this term.

	

	6
	Clerks Briefing

Briefing notes were uploaded for governors to view prior to the meeting.

Items for discussion were the Safeguarding for Governors and Prevent training has been completed as per BFC guidance.

Notes for preparing for OFSTED inspection were included being put into a single page document for governors to refer to.  Leading on from this Caroline Morgan has proposed to do some training for the governor OFSTED team to do some preparation for any inspection.  Proposed that TS/TB/RC meet to put together the details of the team and then arrange the training.
Details about the ongoing discussions regarding the falling pupil numbers within BFC.
EYFS reforms all working well and being regularly updated to governors.

ECT requirements were discussed at the briefing and with the school is more than meeting requirements – AD is supervising this and updating governors regularly.
	RC/TB/TS

	7
	GB Monitoring Programme:

As already mentioned CB met with FM to review safeguarding within school and to review the CPOMS systems.
RC had a walk round after the curriculum meeting.

RC has requested that all governors respond to her email asking about when they are available to go in to school to resume the full monitoring programme.

It may appear that there are some issues with the governor school emails – people are able to log in but not able to access the actual emails or some people are receiving emails intermittently.  CW will raise an issue with IT to see if there is anything that can be done.

	      CW

	8
	Curriculum Committee Update:

Report provided by RC.
Detailed reports were prepared for all governors to read prior to the meeting.  The only attendee was RC and only apologies received from TB and CD.  No questions were submitted prior to the meeting although many questions were asked during the meeting.
All staff present were extremely disappointed at the poor attendance after working hard on preparing their reports and presentations during what is a particularly taxing time.  All governors are urged to read the reports urgently as they are crucial to understanding the work of the school and how despite the pandemic how staff have continued with strategic development to ensure high quality education.
Fiona Mitchell gave a detailed report on the pastoral work which has been undertaken to support wellbeing and the impact on pupils and staff.  School council, digital leaders, lunchtime supervision, peer to peer abuse and safeguarding have all been covered this year.  The school council was particularly impressive and enables all pupils to have a voice.

Jade Faircloth gave a detailed update on the SEND provision and the impact on pupil outcomes.  Highlighted the significant need in reception and year 1 and the EHCP support in all year groups.  Details were also provided on how pupil premium funding is used in school and training undertaken by staff to support SEND provision in class.  Jade is arranging a meeting with AH to discuss all of this in detail.
Anne Duncan and Natasha Nixon have worked very hard using new government guidelines on delivery systemic phonics within school.  They have audited the provision within the school and have a very clear plan of where areas need to improve and have provided a programme which enables the school to meet the government guidelines whilst also meeting the needs of CTP pupils.
RC thanked all the staff for their hard work and commitment.

RC was escorted around the school after the meeting by Jade to visit the classrooms and met new staff.  Amazed at home many supply staff were in due to COVID a situation which must be very challenging for leadership team.

Governors must find ways to support the school more as we emerge from the pandemic.

The behaviour in school was excellent, observed phonics and maths being taught along the use of new resources in early years.

Feedback was requested regarding the poor attendance at the meeting.  The clerk apologised for any confusion with the initial meeting being set up online and the cancellation.  TB asked governors to email her with any comments.
SAT's Support

TS has requested governor support to check the security of the SAT's papers on Monday 9th and Thursday 12th May.  It would be for around half an hour from 8.30am on both days.

TB, CD and CB both volunteered for the 12th – was agreed that CD would do it.

TB will ask RC if she is available for the Monday.


	

	9
	Accident Report Summary
No accidents to report and there are no patterns for any areas within school.


	

	10
	Policies for Approval / Review

Code of Conduct

Has been tweaked for low level incidents – it is to tide schools over until BFC HR put their own one in.  It is about relationships not becoming personal it is about an extra level of safeguarding.
Proposed : CD

Seconded : CB

Approved unanimously


	

	11
	Part 2

See S&F minutes


	

	12
	INSET days for 2022-2023

It is proposed to use two for training and three to be used throughout the year to provide additional directed time after school to really focus on supporting high quality education and outcomes for our pupil. 

Currently the offset time is being used to provide three weekly catch-up sessions for 12 children across Y3 – Y6, Year group planning time to consider differentiation and questioning in KS1 with EYFS having additional time allocated to constantly consider how to enhance the provision and environment. 

For parents it means that they can book holidays earlier than most as they could fly/ drive off on the Tuesday afternoon saving considerable money and helping to improve our attendance even further as the need to take holiday in term time is reduced.

Proposed dates are:

1st September (this is directed by BFC) 

2nd September 2022 will allow for inductions, Health & Safety training end ensuring school is fully ready for the return of the pupils.
19th, 20th and 21st July 2023 offset throughout the year for additional training, CPD and additional teaching and learning for the pupils.
The term dates for 2023-2024 have literally just been released, so will have the proposed dates for discussion at the meeting in May.
Proposed : TB

Seconded : CD

Approved unanimously


	

	13
	AOB:

None


	All

	14
	Date of Next Meeting:

16th May 2022 @ 7pm – venue to be confirmed


	


APPROVAL OF FINAL MINUTES

Name:

Signature:

Position:

Date:

Actions arising from FGB meeting on 7th February 2022
	Ref
	Action
	Date
	Owner
	Status 
	Comments

	Action 1
	Outstanding Pecuniary interests to be completed
	ASPAP
	KC
	
	

	Action 2
	Fisher Family Trust Training
	End of year
	KC/RC
	
	

	Action 3
	Form OFSTED governor team and training from Caroline Morgan
	ASAP
	TB/TS
	
	

	Action 4
	Raise issue with IT regarding governor emails
	ASAP
	CW
	
	

	Action 5
	Form OFSTED governors team
	ASAP
	TB/RC/TS
	
	

	Action 6
	RC available for SAT’s week
	ASAP
	TB
	
	


